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	MINUTES

	Meeting
	BCW CAT meeting of the Trust Board

	Date
	Thursday 14 July 2016
	Time
	6.30pm

	Chaired By
	Cameron Robson 
	Location
	St Anne’s Academy

	

	

	DIRECTORS

	Name
	Status
	Name
	Status
	
	

	Cameron Robson (CR) — Chair
	Present
	Paul Booth (PB)
	Present
	
	

	David Johnson (DJ) — Vice Chair
	Present
	Sam Poulton (SP) – HT STA
	Present
	
	

	Neil Moules (NM)
	Present
	John Devlin (JD) – HT OLV
	Present
	
	

	Keith Moreton (KM)
	Present
	Bernadette Cawley (BC)
	Present
	
	

	Mgr Andrew Summersgill (AS)
	Present
	Deirdre Naylor (DN)
	Apologies
	
	

	Lynne Royle (LR)
	Apologies
	
	
	
	

		IN ATTENDANCE

	Julie Ioanna – Clerk 

Stephen Johnson (SJ) – Financial Director of the Trust
	Present 

Present
	Terry McDermott  (TM)
Leadership Support for Schools

Jane Sowerby (JS)
ONE Education
	Present / part Item 3



Present / part Item 3
	
	



	

	NOTES

	Item No.
	Agenda Item

	
	

	1
	Opening Prayer

	
	Led by AS.


	2
	Welcome and introductions

	
	The Chair opened the meeting at 6.30pm - the meeting was quorate. 
The Chair informed governors that the two planned External presentations would take place and it was agreed that JS from One Education would be invited first to present her offer to governors and stated that they would have 10 minutes per presentation.
JD informed the meeting that Lyndsey Hunter, who had provided effective support in the past, had been invited to give a presentation but was unable to attend.


	3
	Representations from External Organsations re: support for Leadership

	JS joined the meeting at 6.30

Papers circulated:
One Education pamphlet/One Education PowerPoint






















































































Paper: Taking a Lead: How to Access the Leadership Premium




























JS left the meeting at 19.10

TM joined the meeting at 19.15































































TM left the meeting at 19:45

	The Chair welcomed JS and invited her to present to the meeting.

Jane Sowerby – One Education (the schools’ current professional partner)
JS thanked governors for the invitation and circulated copies of the One Education document and a copy of her PowerPoint presentation. Governors were directed to the Online PowerPoint displayed and were informed that the company is based in Manchester and can provide a full range of services to Schools/Academies – Pupil Services (education/curriculum/Send/Safeguarding) and School Business services (finance, payroll, academy conversion and governor support).
JS outlined the Bradford and Keighley Catholic Schools Structure and the role that the Headteacher Reference group will have in the quality assurance process with a focus on impact on pupil outcomes.

JS summarised the reasons for the BCWMAT to receive support from One Education:
ONE knows the BCW Schools already through the current working relationship
ongoing dialogue is provided throughout the year
a range of highly skilled professionals available with subject specialists
open and honest opinions given based on clear evidence
support to develop effective leaders and managers
support focused on ensuring that performance management is used to support practice
identification of best practice
an integrated offer will be provided that links performance with salary progression and links with the needs of the MAT, a secure performance management cycle will provide timely information for leaders.
meaningful and challenging Headteacher Performance Management will link with the needs of the MAT as a whole
the context of each school is taken into account when support is given
balance between internal and external accountability

JS outlined a series of questions that need to be considered by those that are directly involved in Headteacher Performance Management (HTPM), the characteristics of effective HTPM and the associated challenges.  JS summarized the range of challenges that ONE education will be able to support the school in meeting and the support for governors that will be available.

JS asked governors for questions:

AS asked about the experience of the One Education in delivering performance objectives within a Catholic Ethos. 
JS advised that ONE presently supported education processes with schools that took into account the catholicity of the learning environment.  JS referred to the activity that ONE had in place to support the Section 48 reviews.  
AS added that the needs of the schools went beyond the Section 48 reviews and support for the Catholic Life of the School within the HTPM process would be an important aspect of the work.
JS stated that she did not herself provide the support for the HTPM process to be able to comment in detail but would email information to the school that outlined the expectations of Headteachers / Principals within this context.  
AS thanked JS.

The Chair acknowledged the information received concerning the support available for performance management but requested further information relating to the support available for school leadership and in particular how support would be given to the Headteacher Reference Group (HRG) in order to improve the quality of leadership in the school.
JS was unsure as to the information that was being requested. 
JD advised that the intention was that the all the Heads in the MAT would meet as part of the HRG once every half term and the report from that meeting would feed into the Trust Board meeting.  Development and PM support for this group will be needed.

BC commented that governors had at an earlier meeting discussed the need to quality assure the work of the Headteachers and external support would be needed to do this.

JD agreed and added that the HRG will need external validation and support with the RAG rating of data that will inform the work of the Trust Board.
DJ stated that his experience with HTPM has shown always been the difficulty in deciding what the expectations will be and whether targets are appropriate.


The Chair agreed that support with Quality Assurance will be needed but also development support to actually improve leadership will also be required. The Chair stated that he considered that the embedding of effective system leadership will be essential to the development of the MAT.  The Chair added that he believed that the support for the development of system leadership was missing from the presentation.

JS agreed that it is widely believed that the essence of school improvement is good leadership and the ONE would be encouraging the transfer of leadership skills between one school and another.  JS informed governors however that ONE Education had sponsored Research into School Effectiveness and the relationship between leadership and educational outcomes was being researched.  The research suggests that whether good leadership results in good outcomes depends upon what leaders do with the variables they are confronted with. JS added that context is therefore everything and experiencing good practice from other schools and reflecting on how that would be successful in a different context is the key.
JD agreed that the schools require the external advice to understand the strengths and the areas that would need development.

SP asked whether JS envisaged anything different between working with the Trust Boards and working with the previous peer to peer group.
JS commented that she believed that after the discussion that had taken place the identification of effective leadership systems and the ability to successfully apply the systems in a range of contexts will form a part of the support work that will take place.
SP suggested that RAG type meetings will therefore be important and reflection upon why something has proved to be effective.
DJ stated that his experience with HTPM has shown that there has always been a difficulty in deciding what the expectations will be and whether targets are appropriate.
JS added that interim reporting is important to be able to take steps to intervene and prevent issues from becoming embedded.

BC stated that she understands that HT’s are in short supply and queried how the MAT can grow its own leadership and guarantee good leadership in the future.
JS agreed that there is a shortage of school leadership and the coaching and mentoring approach to CPD is seen to be essential in growing leadership capacity in any school.

Governors thanked JS for her information.

The Chair invited TM to address the meeting.

TM from Leadership Support for Schools (LSS) introduced himself to governors and explained that he had been involved with the Catholic Schools Partnership since 2011. TM had been SIP for 3 years and was still involved with HTPM for many schools along with his wife who is Executive Head of an Academy and an NLG.  TM stated that he was a Headteacher and Ofsted inspector for many years and would be able to bring direct first-hand experience to schools.  He had direct experience with the Quality Assurance with MATs and is able to identify hat is not happening in schools.  He commented that he was able to tell governors and leaders where the gaps were but then it would be up to the leadership to  bring the school to outstanding in the context of their setting.  TM stated that he knew what Ofsted was looking for and often schools did not have the skills to do this effectively.

Quality Assurance support could also be given and guidance as to what might need to take place but schools would need to apply it to their school.  

JD asked how TM would support the HTRG?  JD explained that the HTRG would be the group of headteachers that would come together and to report to the Trust.
TM stated that he would normally be working  with the groups of schools and would know the data of the schools therefore he would be able to steer the group by providing key timely information.
SP asked whether direction would be given to the schools.
TM stated that this would be generic advice as he would not know the detail of the schools – he would provide the information and the schools would need to decide how best to use that.  
SP asked whether advice would be given that would feed into the HTPM process.
TM stated that information would be given but the decision would be for the school to implement.
SP asked what TMs opinion was of the SATs and results that had recently been made public.
TM stated that it was a very problematic time and no comparisons can be made either this year or next year as the currency has changed.  Many outstanding schools have had shocks from the results for reading.  TM added there is a need to find out whether any poor result is a blip or whether it is the start of a trend and the results going forward for progress will be the most important.  TM commented that he had the skill to be able to spot whether a downward trend is threatening and give timely warnings to school leaders.

The Chair stated that the Trust was interested in how leadership is grown and asked TM what he could offer the school in this area.
TM re-affirmed the practical experience that he had with the schools and his knowledge of identifying the key skills in this area.  Leadership and Management was key and being able to ensure that those with the appropriate leadership skills are taken forward is what he is able to do. Promoting good teachers is not always the answer as a different skill set is needed.

The Chair asked how TM would support the development of the leadership skills.
TM explained that in the early years he had set up leadership course to support development. Progression paths need to be set up to ensure that potential leaders have the opportunity to develop leadership skills across the MAT. 
 
A governor asked about the changing leadership needs as the MAT grows.
TM agreed that as the MAT grows the needs for leaders will change and commented that ‘schools do not exist for teachers to have jobs but for children to be educated’ – the environment may have to change as the needs of education change.

The Chair thanked TM for his information.

Directors discussed further the information that they had been given.  
Directors agreed that the need to define the remit for the HTRG was paramount as the role of the Catholic Schools Partnership should not be duplicated.

AS suggested that more clarity is needed in this area as the schools not within the MAT will still be served by the CSP.
BC agreed that it was important to have a definite demarcation as the Trust and HTRG will not be responsible for Non-MAT schools.

Directors discussed the role of strategic groups that were given oversight or a reporting role within organisations. 

The Chair summarised by stating that certain areas need to be clarified:
the role of the CSP 
the remit of the HTRG 

The Chair commented that until the remit of the HTRG is decided the type of support will need cannot be decided.

Directors discussed the role of the CSP. Directors stated that they were not all clear on the remit of the CSP.
JD commented that the CSP has not always been pro Academisation but reports of the work that it has undertaken have always been given to the governing bodies.  The relationship with the CSP now needs to be explained to all Directors.
Directors also commented that they were not sure of the detail of the role that SG will fill within the CSP – the terms of reference for his role are not known.

The Chair proposed that Simon Gallagher (SG) is invited to the Trust Board meeting to explain the role of the CSP and the way in which it will work with the MAT. 

Action: SG is invited to the Trust Board meeting in the Autumn Term.  JD to do this.

Action: SG / JD / SP to explain the role of the HTRG 

Action: AS to obtain a copy of the HTRG from the Bishop Wheeler Trust.

Action: TM and AS to be written to and asked to provide costings for the support package that they are offering.

Directors acknowledged that leadership support this year is still covered and paid for under ONE but decisions will need to be made in readiness for when this support period comes to an end. 

Directors discussed where Simon Gallagher will be based as this was not yet known.
Various options had been put forward but no confirmation had been received.  This was a question that would be asked of Simon.

The Chair called a short recess

Meeting closed 20.05
Meeting re-opened 20.15


	4
	Apologies for absence and consideration of consent of absence

	
	Apologies were received and accepted from Deidre Naylor and Lynne Royle  – this meeting had been moved and neither could attend the rearranged date due to previous commitments.


	5
	Any Other Business and requests for Agenda order variation

	
	Confidential staffing issues  were notified
BC  notified an issue concerning communication.


	6
	Confidentiality and Declarations of interest

	
	NM works in a secondary school.
AS is a Trustee of the Diocese of Leeds.
DJ and SJ are brothers.
DJ and SJ have a niece who is a teacher at OLV.


	7
	Minutes of the previous meeting 19 May 2016 and matters arising:

	Paper: Minutes 
19 May 2016
	Amendments to minutes were taken:
page 4  SJ changed to SP
page 5 JD commented
page 6  JD commented
page 10 counts changed to accounts
Action table

with the above amendments the minutes of the 19 May were agreed by all as a true reflection of the meeting.

Matters arising from Actions table:
7 - Contact with Angela Cox at the Diocese to be made to ensure regular access to information:  SJ had completed this and the result was in his report.

8 - One education, Leadership Support for Schools and Lyndsey Hunter to be invited to give presentations on what they can offer the Heads Group and the Trust.:  Action complete.

8 - Scheme of Delegation to be amended to bring all areas into line with what has been agreed:  Scheme had been circulated for approval.
8 - Permitted expenditure approval levels for BCWCAT Matrix of Responsibilities to be proposed:  to be covered under Finance Item.

8 - Arrangements for the Keighley Hub to be established and the first meeting to be timetabled:   JD advised governors that he had spoken with Angela Cox (AC) and she had stated that the Hub should not go ahead as the Memorandum of Association/Articles of Association which will encompass the new schools has not been agreed.  The meeting discussed that Directors had only wanted to set up a shadow body which would not affect the legal arrangements that were going to be put in place.  The HUB was supposed to be a trial in order to investigate effective and efficient ways of working. 

Directors also stated that the Trust Board was the strategic body and was the forum that would make the decisions.  Directors commented that they were investing time into the Trust Board activity and should not be overruled by a non-executive body. JD advised that AC was not opposed to OLV and St Joseph’s meeting together but not with St Anne’s Academy.
Directors were adamant that it was their decision as Directors to make as the Trust had the legal responsibility.  

Directors discussed the communication arrangements between the Trust Board and the Diocese where information was known before minutes had been agreed and become a public document.  Directors agreed that a robust approach to addressing this problem needed to be adopted.

The following actions were agreed by the Directors:

Action: Directors asked JD/SP to continue to set up an informal shadow Hub that would allow the sharing of good practice between the schools.

Action:  The Chair would write to the Bishop and Ian Burrell in September 2016 to bring it to his attention that the Trust would not allow this level of interference with their Executive decision making.

Directors discussed the previous issues that had resulted in the Board not accessing support through GK consultancy which would have provided them with essential documents at an early point in the process.  At that point they had been promised support but this had not been forthcoming.

9:  Report to be made to Trust regarding WYPF options -  in the report from SJ

11:  KPI document to be updated and circulate to all including the new schools – JD completed.

13: SP to bring a formal proposal to the Trust regarding GSC – 
DJ declared an interest  - he is on the management committee.  
SP reported that he had spoken with Canon McCreadie and read out the decision from the GSC committee.  The GSC would be moving out of St Anne’s Academy to the Parish Offices and become completely  separate.  Committee stated that they were grateful that they were becoming independent and were convinced that the change would lead to more options going forward.
The Chair advised that schools would now need to decide the services they would be seeking to commission from the Centre.
BC clarified that the GSC would establishing themselves as a Charity and would be a provider of services to schools and the community. BC advised that the charity should retain a solicitor if they have not done so as charity law can be very complex.

Directors were advised that Kevin Anderson and Angela Cox would be meeting to discuss the work of the GSC going forward.  A key concern remains regarding a specific member of staff and whether the person’s pension can be kept when transferring to a non-education setting.  Directors discussed this issue and SJ stated that the member of staff was making enquiries of WYPF.


	8
	Update from Committees

	Papers: 

Report of the Finance and Audit Committee of the Trust Board Meeting 14 July 2016; 

Financial Report to Trust Board 11 July 2016 
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Accounts from 1 September 2015 – 31 May 2016 










































































































































































































































































































































































Papers: DfE National Curriculum Assessment at key stage 2 in England, 2016 (interim);

Letter to Parents /Carers 14 July 2016;

Progress and Attainment in BCWCAT Primaries 


	Finance/Audit Committee
SJ had circulated his reports and accounts that he had presented at the Finance / Audit committee meeting of the 11 July 2016.  In addition Dierdre Naylor had met with him to prepare a report from the committee to include some of the concerns regarding pension liabilities that had arisen in the meeting. This report had also been circulated.
SJ directed Directors to the report from DN which stated that the meeting had focussed on the adverse financial position as presented in his report as Financial Director (FD) for the current financial year to 31 May 2016.
The report summarised that the accounts had been presented and that OLV is showing a Funds deficit of £73,531 to 31 May 2016.  SJ had explained at the committee meeting about the pension liabilities and the amount of fixed assets inherited by the Trust resulting in the imbalance at OLV.
DN reported that ‘a review of the accounts of other CMAT's in the Diocese showed that these Trusts inherited several million pounds worth of fixed assets which are far in excess of inherited pension liabilities.
DN stated that The Board requires further information from the Diocese on how the fixed assets for STA and OLV were calculated and whether the Diocese was aware that inherited pension liabilities would exceed these fixed assets. DN advised that the implications for the Academy following conversion of further schools need to be explored.

DN had also raised the issue for discussion of whether Pension Liabilities should be a matter for concern; as the advice given to JD from some sources is that they are not.

DN had highlighted the differences between the two schools in the report:
                                                                                  OLV		STA		

Fixed assets transferred on conversion		172,400	215,000	
Pension liabilities inherited on conversion		279,000	248,000	

DN wanted to highlight the below to Directors:

OLV Deficit when the pension liability is taken into account:
General Fund Balance at 31.5.16				£97,810
OLV Deficit  for the period 01/09/2015 to 31/05/2016	(£74,533)
General Fund at 31/05/2016					£23,277
Fixed Asset Fund 31/05/2016					£182,192
Pension Reserve at 31/05/2016				(£279,000)

Total Funds at 31/05/2016					(£73,531)
SJ directed Directors to his Financial Report which advised that on conversion the two schools had two different experiences of the impact of conversion on pension liabilities. SJ added that the audit adjustments are complicated to understand and do require a certain level of experience to understand their implications.

SJ advised that from the Analysis of OLV, the surplus of £91,162 before audit adjustments was reduced to a deficit of (17,409) post adjustments mainly caused by pension scheme liabilities inherited on conversion and not enough Fixed Asset value to compensate. OLV does have a Devolved Formula Grant balance of £18,411 and therefore the Net Asset Balance is £1,002 positive.
SJ contrasted this with St Anne’s which has a lower pension liability inherited on conversion and more asset value inherited then the surplus of £66,061 actually increases to £82,080. If we then add Capital Grants received of £283,639 the Net Assets amount to £365,720.

SJ summarised this by stating that The BCWCAT has total net assets of £366,722 at 31/08/2015 but this is split St Anne’s £365,720 and OLV £1,002. 

This amendment in Deficit B/fwd. for OLV at (17,409) does have an effect on the current year results as the school has been spending over budget as it had believed thinking that it had a £91,162 surplus B/fwd.
SJ further advised that after analysis of the Management Accounts (1 Sept 2015 to 31 May 2016) the updated figures presented a shock as: St Anne’s has an Income & Expenditure Deficit for the period of (£10,779) but OLV has a deficit of (74,533)  leading to a total deficit of (£85,312).
Directors were informed that the Balance Sheet now shows St Anne’s with positive Balance Sheet Net Assets of £547,330 (due also to some building conversion work during the period) compared to OLV which now has a negative Balance Sheet Net Asset situation of (£73,531). In total the Net Assets are £473,799.
SJ outlined the main concern that cannot be quantified is the value of assets each joining school will inherit upon conversion compared to the pension liabilities to be inherited as this will affect the Net Assets in the Balance Sheet individually and as a whole. The actuarial valuation will take time to produce once the actual conversion date of 01 August 2016 is confirmed.
SJ contacted the audit manager to discuss his concerns and was informed that each school should have a break even or a surplus but within the reporting requirement schools are allowed to add back to their deficit assets inherited upon conversion.  SJ stated that this is the figure of £23,277 which OLV held on 31 May 2016 therefore meaning that the school was not in deficit and therefore not required to make a declaration in the audited accounts.  If at year end however this turns into a deficit figure a note has to be added into the accounts and reported to the EFA. 
SJ added that the net asset situation that OLV is in affects the whole MAT – if all schools were in a similar situation to OLV the MAT would end up in a negative Net Asset insolvent position.  Directors were informed that because the Diocese and not the Trust own the land and buildings these assets cannot be included in the Trust’s accounts.  
SJ commented that he had contacted Kevin Andersen (KA), Ian Burrell and Angela Cox to question this issue.  KA advised that the buildings had always belonged to the Diocese but the land had transferred to the Diocese from the LA on conversion and the individual schools inherited the pension liabilities for non-teaching staff.  SJ stated that he had questioned how schools were supposed to meet the shortfall if the need arose with no access to the equity resulting from land and buildings.  KA had  indicated that the savings from top slicing to the LA and other savings should be left unspent for this contingency.
Directors questioned whether using the funds that have been given to the schools for the education of children for what is primarily an administrative and in many cases, historic liability is ethical.
SP advised that there was a meeting taking place with the GSC at which KA and AC would be present and suggested that they be approached at this meeting to address this situation.  
SJ advised Directors that many Catholic schools in Trusts have included the assets in their accounts but this should not be done.  SJ contacted Vicky Hair to explain the issue and was informed that Pension Liability should be no cause for concern and that they are contingent.  Directors did not agree with this and stated that they are not contingent. 
SJ informed VH that other Trusts had included the net assets in their balance sheets.  VH was concerned that this is happening and realised that no valuation of the pension liabilities had been arranged.  
At this point VH decided that schools would need to be informed to put the conversion process on hold until the valuations are produced.  VH had stated that she would do this as SJ had advised that he would need to go back to the Trust Board before issuing a directive such as this.
SJ added that VH stated that the schools should have already arranged for a valuation to be undertaken.  Directors commented on the lack of information forthcoming about this issue prior to conversion and that they had constantly been told that pension liabilities were not an issue.  
JD informed Directors that information from other areas e.g. Solicitors, EFA and Gillian Osborne, Bishop Wheeler; maintains that pension liabilities are not an issue.
BC did not agree with this statement and believed that these are clear liabilities that would ultimately be the responsibility of the employer.  Directors recognised that the assets are not owned by the employer, the Trust, to offset this liability.
Directors discussed this issue further and stated that they could not allow schools to join the MAT with unknown liabilities that could potentially put the MAT into an insolvent situation.  Directors commented that they are legally not allowed to do this.

BC stated that the Trust Board are concerned about all the issues and would be negligent to a potentially allow a negative situation to develop. Directors agreed that this would also be unethical.

Directors continued to discuss a number of issues:
how other Trusts managed this issue
the lack of direction given to them on the issue of pension liabilities
how issues could be allowed to develop into a negative situation when the Diocese would be holding assets that could offset this
whether they could halt the conversion process and whether VH had formally stopped this process.  

Directors asked SJ for his recommendations. SJ advised that:
if the Trust allowed the schools to convert without knowing the liabilities it would present a level of risk to the MAT.
If the conversion was delayed until the valuations were available this may mean that conversion would not be able to take place until December.
The Chair reiterated that he did not believe the Trust could allow the conversion of any school with unknown liabilities.  Directors agreed with this statement.  

The Chair proposed that the conversion process must be delayed until the liabilities of each of the converting schools are known.  The assets that are to be inherited need also to be known.  JD seconded this proposal.  All Directors agreed. 
The Chair stated that the problem to be solved would be how the MAT could arrange for the inclusion of the land/building assets into the accounts otherwise schools would continue to be threatened by a negative situation and conversions would not take place.

BC advised on Charity Law that would direct the directors to take certain action if they were in a negative situation in order to generate funds or stop activity.  Alternative sources of funding would need to be looked for.

SJ advised that schools could be advised that they should put aside a percentage of the funding to offset the liability.  SJ commented that top sliced funding was never available to be spent directly on pupils’ education and therefore this would not be removing money from disposable funding.

SP advised that if the schools continued to downsize then the situation would be worse due to reduced funding.  To this end the suggestion of returning to 2-form entry would be covered in a later agenda item.

SJ advised that Bishop Wheeler notes indicate that their schools include the assets due to the use that the schools make of the assets for the benefit of the education of its pupils. This argument could be made by BCW.  

AS commented that the Supplemental Agreement would contain information relating to these issues and suggested that the agreement should be looked at in more detail.

AS also commented that the Trusts should have a consistency of treatment within the Diocese and advised that due to the conflicting information received advice from the Chief Operating Officer must be sought as a matter of urgency as the conversion of schools is under threat.

AS agreed that this was an issue for the Church in England as a whole as well as for the Trust and stated that it was important to know whether the Diocesan Trust could realise the assets of the building/assets if the need arose to offset pension liabilities.

Directors discussed the schools that were due to convert and the longer term land issues preventing Holy Family from converting.

SJ continued with his report:
Lloyds Bank Update
Accounts are now set up and documents are available for the Chair to sign.  JD and SJ are named signatories on all the schools currently in BCWCAT and the new schools joining the Trust.
The new main TRUST Bank account is to have the following signatories:-
Stephen Johnson – Director of Finance
Cameron Robson – Chair of Trust Board. 
Lynne Royle - Trust Board member.     (Although not yet officially appointed).  
Deidre Naylor - Trust Board member.  
John Devlin – Trust Board Member and Executive Headteacher of St Josephs and our Lady of Victories. 

PS Financials
PS Financials  is now on Cloud and working very well and has been a big improvement.  St Walburga’s is now live, St Joseph’s is due to go live on 21 and 22 July.  Invoices have been paid already for this so Directors will need to decide whether we allow the school to go on cloud if conversion is delayed.  SJ commented that the £25,000 given for conversion could not be relied upon as it would need to be given back if the schools did not convert.
The Chair commented that there was a need for Directors to have a strategy on how the Trust is going to approach the Diocese and have answers to the key questions and issues that will arise through the Trusts necessary decision to delay conversion.

SJ suggested that Ian Burrell be asked to attend the meeting at St Anne’s in order to be able to address this.

Action SJ to formally invite IB to the meeting as the decision to delay the conversion has consequences that will need to be addressed.

SP advised that Directors could attend on Tuesday 19 July 2pm St Anne’s meeting with GSC that KA and AC will attend.

PS Financials – 
Directors discussed the issues involved with allowing St Joseph’s to go live on the cloud without converting.

The Chair asked why the evaluation of the pension liabilities could not be done any quicker to avoid delaying conversion for longer than necessary.  
JD stated that he has information that suggests that the pension evaluations could be done now and not have to repay later.  
Directors agreed that action should be taken that will ensure that conversion will be delayed as little as possible. 
Action: This information will be sent to SJ – SJ to investigate. 

Annual Return:
SJ advised that he was preparing the Annual Return to Companies House and stated that Paul Booth had been added.  SJ informed Directors that of an issue relating to LR as she had not been registered at Companies House.  
Action: Directors agreed that details for LR will be given to Companies House for registration and backdated to March 17 2016. SJ to do this.


SJ referred Directors back to his report:

West Yorkshire Pension Scheme
SJ advised that this had not been set up properly in 2014 and he had reported this to Lee Warburton.  SJ directed Directors to the options that were available in his report.  SJ was recommending Option 1 to Directors.

The Chair proposed that Option 1 be agreed:
St Anne’s and OLV continue to pay the same (separate) contribution rates until 31 March 2017. We ask the Actuary to calculate a combined rate for the 4 converting schools @ 1 August 2016. A combined rate for all the schools under the umbrella of BCWAT (including St Anne’s and OLV) is payable from 1 April 2017. Member records for St Anne’s and OLV are amended to reflect BCWAT at that point.

Directors unanimously agreed Option 1 as detailed.

Trust PAYE Scheme
SJ informed Directors that St Anne’s and OLV have been set up for payroll following their conversion to Academy Status. There is confusion as they appear to have the same PAYE reference number before and after conversion.
SJ stated that he asked Michael Stead who is in charge of Academy Conversions at Bradford to clarify the issue - the following reply was received: 

For Both St Anne’s and Our Lady:
Both Businesses are still on the BMDC Payroll, but the staff are employed by the Academies
They are both still on the PAYE Tax District for BMDC, but they are retained as segregated businesses at this point.  They have their own rates for WYPF Pension Er’s contributions and separate pension returns on a monthly and annual basis. They have the national agreed rates for TPS Pension Er’s and separate pension returns on a monthly and annual basis.

We are awaiting the creation of discrete Payroll areas, but we have never had all the data from the school for PAYE, this has been asked for a few times. But we also need to be given the rights to act as delegates for the school.

The Payroll Areas are part of an ICT Work Package and should be available from the 1st of September 2016 to move all staff based in school onto.  We can apply for a PAYE if you have the certificate of incorporation, unless this process has already been done?

SJ informed Directors that he sent a copy of the Certificate of Incorporation so that a BCWCAT PAYE registration can be set up from 1st September 2016. The Trust needs to have one Payroll reference and each school in the Trust accounted for under the umbrella of the BCWCAT payroll reference. St Joseph’s school in Keighley would also need to change payroll supplier from ‘Working with Schools’ in Manchester to Bradford so that all schools in the Trust have the same payroll provider. 

A quote for payroll services has been requested for the two existing schools and the four schools intending to join the Trust on 01/08/2016 and Michael Stead has been made aware that other schools in the Bradford area will join the Trust in the future.
[bookmark: _MailEndCompose]
SJ was making the following proposals:
A P45 would need to be produced (at least internally) for all employees and a new PAYE scheme started [SJ was informed by Michael Stead that this will not affect any continuous contractual rights of the employees of these schools].
the Trust stay with Bradford Met Payroll for the time being until such time as all this is clarified. Other providers will be asked to quote for the service.

Directors agreed both proposals.  Action: SJ to action these items.

Consultation with the Diocese
As discussed at the last Trust Board meeting, SJ contacted Angela Cox about Diocesan Funding arrangements for funding of pupils and agreements with the DfE.  SJ referred Directors to her reply detailed in his report, including:
‘….With any funding formula it may be expected that the Bradford offer could be less generous but not a significant change. The final outcome for 2019 depends on the detail so we are all watching this space’.

Conversion Grants & Chain Grant
There was a technical problem with the DfE with the conversion grants – which has now been resolved. Schools have now begun to receive the funds.  Directors discussed the need for schools not to spend any money from the conversion grant as, if conversion does not take place, the grant has to be returned.

The Chair asked that schools are requested not to spend any of the conversion grant..
Action: JD is sending an email to schools to stop conversion and will include the request that schools should not spend any money from the grant.

SJ informed Directors that he was chasing up the £80,000 chain grant and hopefully this will be received soon.

The Chair thanked SJ for his detailed report and all Directors thanked SJ for his tireless work for the Trust and for uncovering a number of potentially serious issues for the MAT and for the Diocese in such a short period of time.


The Chair invited SP to give his report from the Teaching and Learning Committee:

Teaching and Learning
SP advised that, as referred to during the presentation from TM, the news from the Committee is not good. 
SP referred Directors to the National Curriculum Assessment at key stage 2 report published on 5 July which he had circulated.  The report highlighted the changes in assessment that had taken place and stated that because of this the:

‘figures for 2016 are not comparable to those for earlier years.  The expectations for pupils at the end of key stage 2 have been raised.  Given the differences in the curriculum and assessments, levels are not comparable with scaled scores or teacher assessment outcomes.’

National:
53% of pupils reached the new expected standard in reading, writing and mathematics (combined figure).
National Association of Headteacher’s is asking for this national figure to be ignored this year as it is so far off the mark.

SP referred Directors to the data for the St Annes and OLV that he had annotated on the document:
                                Teacher Assessment          Actual  
OLV                                        90%                       55%
St Anne’s                                71%                       35%

To put this into context a recently Outstanding graded school in Bradford had a Teacher Assessment prediction of 90% combined figure and actual 38%.

SP has collected 90% of data across the Partnership and the figures for virtually every school in the Bradford Catholic Partnership have a similar discrepancy between predicted and actual [except St Williams].

SP referred Directors to the letter to parents that he had composed to parents in which he had encouraged parents to view the Teacher Assessment as a good indicator of how their children had done in their learning if not in the tests.  SP had apologised to parents for the large difference between the figures and reassured parents that despite the results their children are talented learners.

The tests will mean that 50% of pupils nationally will be deemed as failures according to the tests whereas previously only 20% would have been deemed to be failing.  The tests have been changed overnight and the pupils have paid the price for this.

JD stated that for most pupils with English as a second language the reading test for example would have been almost inaccessible.  SJ Joseph’s with a majority white British cohort were above national due mainly he believed because the pupils understood the context of what was being asked.

SP advised that progress measures will be the main area of focus for Ofsted which is a good thing for the schools – the evidence in books must match the data and pupils must be seen to make progress.  Effective marking and evidence in books will be the main targets in the School Improvement plans in all three Keighley Primary schools.
Directors commented that the system was supposed to be a more understandable one for parents but it was clearly too complex even for teachers.
JD commented that the situation was a ‘shambles’ and the results were not a reflection of the ability of the pupils.  Pupils in all three schools had progressed and JD added that the Y6 in his schools had been working at a higher level than the previous cohort but the results did not support this.

Catholic Schools’ Partnership metrics.
SP advised that a RAG rating document is being used and on one sheet Directors will be able to see at a glance which areas are doing well and which areas are being worked on.  A band of colours will be displayed for every single year group for every Ofsted criteria. SP would present this new document at the first HTRG meeting when that takes place in the autumn Term.

The Chair agreed that the situation is sobering and asked whether there is any prospect that the government will back track on this seen as the results have been so disastrous.
SP stated that the government may have to do some back peddling and may have to change the Floor target.  Both schools have met the floor target as it stands - 
St Anne’s by 1%.

Directors commented that we do not know what the situation will be like next year as the government intend to change the SATs again because the National Curriculum that was taken this year is supposed to be studied for 4 years and next year again they will have only studied 3 out of 4 years.

Directors were informed that the evidence in the classroom will be the most important focus for Ofsted and this will be the number one priority for the Primaries next year.

SP added that this was the first year that he had to write a letter to parents and carers explaining that their children had done well contrary to what the figures may show and they had been successful in their learning.

The Chair commented that this is very disappointing and it is the children believing that they have failed that are the saddest outcome.

SP added that if you look at the actual data sheets the schools are doing well and JD commented that the recent external assessment reports have all been very positive.

The Chair thanked SP for his report and Directors acknowledged that they shared the frustration of the Headteachers.

The Chair asked for questions:
Directors commented that there was a need for strategic planning to ensure that the Catholic Schools in Keighley are secure going forward.
SP agreed and stated that this would be discussed in item 10.
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	Update on the Conversion

	
	Covered above.


	10
	Keighley Schools - Planning for the Future
Paper: Admission Presentation.

	
	SP Informed Directors of the background to this item – 
St Joseph’s and St Anne’s have been downsizing for the past 5 years in order to increase the level of Catholicity and this was now beginning to bite in terms of funding – approx. £100, 000 off each budget.

JD referred Directors to the Headline figures and  the rationale behind the need for Keighley to increase its Pan (Pupil Admission Numbers):

At the moment 66% of students into Holy Family come from Catholic Feeder Schools
JD advised that he and SP predict that should downsizing continue only 36% of pupils in Y7 of Holy Family will come from a Catholic feeder school (not all will be Catholic) – this will mean that over 64% of students entering Y7 will not have had a Catholic education and this would be a cause for concern.  JD stated that it follows that if something is not done at the Primary level Keighley will lose its Catholic High School.
In particular for St Anne’s there would be greater flexibility for newly arrived families who want to have a Catholic education – this does not just apply to Eastern European families, British families who move onto the area are also not able to access the catholic school system due to class sizes being full: PAN 30 and every class has 34 pupils 
St Joseph’s this year has 100% Catholic intake and had to turn away Catholic students due to lack of space.
SP added that many Catholic students are not attending mass therefore it should be down to the school to undertake this evangelical role.

Directors were referred to the options that were being put forward:
SP stated that they are proposing PAN 55 which would mean that there would be 5 spaces open for appeal for in-year transfers rather than having to turn children away.  PAN 50 is not viable. SP advised that PAN 55 would allow the school to have 2 classes of 30 pupils after appeals
JD stated that PAN 60 works but if the schools wanted to maintain a high level of catholicity PAN 55 would work better
In 2022 Holy Family would then have a viable number of Catholic students to secure the future.

Directors asked when this change would take effect.
JD stated September 2017 intake - because the school is an Academy no consultation is needed.  The LA supports this as it would help alleviate the pressure on school places overall.
Directors asked if there would be any financial implications.
JD advised that over time some new building work would have to take place.

Directors stated that it seemed to be the obvious action to increase the pupil numbers to 2 form entry.  Directors asked whether increased pupil numbers would lead to higher leadership and staffing costs.
JD agreed in effect it would mean one additional staff member per year. But plans would be in place to manage this appropriately.  The schools would be more attractive to staff as there would be more opportunity for advancement.

AS advised that one of the KPI is ensuring that every catholic child should have access to a place in a Catholic School if wanted.

Directors agreed and stated that it was very important to the Catholic Life in Keighley and would agree to the option being proposed by JD and SP. 

BC proposed that the option to return to 2 form entry as proposed by JD and SP is agreed by the Trust.
The Chair seconded this proposal.  Directors agreed.  
JD stated that the proposal would be sent to the Diocese via AC the next week.
AS proposed that whatever is sent to AC is copied to Michael McCreadie to copy to the Bishop to feed into the ‘Preparing for the Future Document’

All Directors agreed that this had been an important piece of work for the future of Catholic education in Keighley.

The Chair thanked JD and SP for their work on this.
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	WYPF Options

	
	Covered above

	13
	AOB

	









SJ left the meeting.
	
BC suggested that Trust actions and business that take place between meetings be emailed out to all Directors.  Directors discussed this and agreed that participants of discussions will be included in the emails out and the final decisions will be circulated to all.
Governors asked whether the Trust email addresses are ready - JD stated that he would make enquiries

Confidential Item Recorded Separately.


	14 
	Date and Time of Next Meeting

	
	To be confirmed  --  post meeting  agreed – 20 September 2016  6.30  at  OLV

	15
	Closing Prayer

	
	Led by AS.

	
	The meeting closed at 10.40pm

	FUTURE MEETINGS

	Date
	Title
	Location and time

	(agreed post meeting)
Tuesday 20 September 2016
	Full Board
	OLV @ 6.30pm

	
	

	OPEN ACTIONS

	Agenda Item No.
	Action
	Owner
	Due
	Status/Update

	3
	Action: SG is invited to the Trust Board meeting in the Autumn Term.  JD to do this.

Action: SG / JD / SP to explain the role of the HTRG at the next meeting.

Action: AS to obtain a copy of the HTRG from the Bishop wheeler Trust.

Action: TM and AS to be written to and asked to provide costings for the support package that they are offering.

	JD


SG/JD/SP


AS


JD
	Sept 2016


Sept 2016



Sept 2016


July 2016
	

	7
	Action: Directors asked JD/SP to continue to set up an informal shadow Hub that would allow the sharing of good practice between the schools.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Action:  The Chair would write to the Bishop and Ian Burrell in September 2016 to bring it to their attention that the Trust would not allow this level of interference with their Executive decision making.

	JD/SP





Chair
	Sept 2016





Sept 2016
	

	8
	Agreement/Action: The Chair proposed that the conversion process must be delayed until the liabilities of each of the converting schools are known.  The assets that are to be inherited need also to be known.  JD seconded this proposal.  All Directors agreed. 

Action: AS commented that the Trusts should have a consistency of treatment within the Diocese and advised that due to the conflicting information received advice from the Chief Operating Officer must be sought as a matter of urgency as the conversion of schools is under threat.

Action: JD is sending an email to schools to stop conversion and will include the request that schools should not spend any money from the conversion grant.

Agreements and Actions:
A P45 would need to be produced (at least internally) for all employees and a new PAYE scheme started [SJ was informed by Michael Stead that this will not affect any continuous contractual rights of the employees of these schools].
The Trust stay with Bradford Met Payroll for the time being until such time as all this is clarified. Other providers will be asked to quote for the service.

Action: SJ to formally invite Ian Burrell  to the meeting with GSC at St Anne’s on the 19 July 

Agreement/Action: Directors agreed that details for LR will be given to Companies House for registration and backdated to March 17 2016.

Action: JD is sending an email to schools to stop conversion and will include the request that schools should not spend any money from the grant.

	SJ/JD








AS







JD




SJ








SJ 





SJ








JD

	July 2016








July 2016







July 2016




July 2016 













 July 2016








July 2016

	

	10
	Agreement /Action:  BC proposed that the option to return to 2 form entry as proposed by JD and SP  is agreed by the Trust.
The Chair seconded this proposal.  Directors agreed.  
JD stated that the proposal would be sent to the Diocese via AC the next week.
AS proposed that whatever is sent to AC is copied to Michael McCreadie to copy to the Bishop to feed into the ‘Preparing for the Future Document’

	JD
	July 2016
	

	MINUTES AGREED AND SIGNED

	Chair
	
	Date
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